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	HUDDERSFIELD NEW COLLEGE FURTHER EDUCATION CORPORATION
Finance & Resources Committee held on Monday 27th June 2022 from 5.00pm via  Teams


Unconfirmed  Minutes
Present:


Mr J Dawson (Chair) , Mr M Smith-Connor, Mr P Cropper, Mr T Hosker




(80% attendance)

In attendance: 

Mr J Flynn and Ms J Thomas 

Clerk: 


Mrs C Coupland

1. Apologies for Absence/ Declaration of Interest

Apologies were received from Mr D Watson. There were no declarations of interest recorded.

Mr Smith-Connor was welcomed to his first Finance & Resources Committee as HNC Principal.

2. Minutes from Meeting held on 28th March 2022
Resolved:

•
That the minutes be accepted as a correct record, subject to one minor amendment.

3.  Matters arising
Financial Parameters and KPIS 2022/23

Mr Flynn advised the committee that the revised reserves policy will be presented at the next meeting. At present information is still be gathered to inform amendments as required. The committee welcomed this. 
Health and Safety Mid-Year Report  
Ms Thomas briefed the committee on all matters relating to the reportable incident, as referred to at the last meeting. The committee was satisfied with the explanation of the cause of the incident and also reported to be assured by the action subsequently taken by the college which was, in their opinion, appropriate and responsible. 
4. Latest Management accounts May 2022
Mr Flynn presented the monthly management accounts for May 2022. 

The Committee was advised that all current targets are expected to be met by July 2022. It was confirmed to the committee that the overall operating surplus to date is £606k compared to a budgeted surplus of £149k.The latest forecast surplus for July 2022 is to be £546k compared to a budgeted surplus of £179k; taking into account variances such as underspends against i) staff costs to date of £286k and ii) operating costs of £159k. 

Members were advised that cash held as at 31st May was £4.504m (Cash as at 30Th April was £4.158m); The forecasted cash position at 31st March as £2.831m. The committee was reminded that ‘Cash’ includes cash in hand, the main current account, short-term investments, the foreign currency account and other bank accounts but excludes the School Fund.

Members were also advised that the actual programme funding for 2022/23 is based on 2,760 students, as confirmed  by the Funding Allocation Statement 2022/23. 
The committee was advised that based on the current management accounts forecast, financial health is expected to remain as outstanding to July 2022.

The committee spent time addressing the cost pressures raised within the accounts, especially the increased energy costs. Mr Flynn advised the committee that the college has committed to energy contracts for Electricity (+137%) and Gas (+376%) for 12 months only (as of 6th June 2022). The college continues to monitor the volatility of market conditions, with the view that more favourable conditions may emerge throughout the year. The committee welcomed the update.
The committee asked to record their thanks to Mr Flynn for the continued timeliness of monthly management accounts. The quality of the commentaries was again noted as providing comprehensive assurance to the committee on the financial position of the college by clearly addressing key salient points, especially with regards to actual budget variances. 

Resolved:

· That the management accounts for May 2022 be received

5. Revenue budget 2022/23 and forecasts for 2023/24 and 2024/25 and commentary with financial assumptions
Mr Flynn presented his report to the committee. 

Mr Flynn explained that the College Financial Planning Handbook sets out the Education and Skills Funding Agency’s (ESFA’s) financial planning requirements for sixth-form (SF) and further education (FE) college corporations. He asked the Committee to review SLTs drafts of the college’s submissions for the College Financial Forecasting Return (CFFR). 

Mr Flynn confirmed that the CFFR incorporates an outturn statement for the year 2021 to 2022 and revenue budget plans for 2022 to 2023 and forecast for 2023 to 2024.

College financial forecasting return – current year 2021 to 2022

The committee was satisfied that the actuals and forecast for the current year reflect the college’s financial performance. It was noted that it was substantively based on actual transactions to May 2022, though with an element of forecasting to year end. 

College financial forecasting returns– budget forecast years 2022 to 2023 and 2023 to 2024

Mr Flynn explained that the budget forecasts for the years 2022/23 and 2023/24 aim to give a realistic view of the corporation’s expected financial performance of the college. The Committee agreed that the forecasting returns appropriately reflect the cost of implementing the corporation’s strategy including income, expenditure, balances and cash flows associated with projected levels of activity.

The committee was of the view that the commentary clearly details assumptions underlying the 2022/23 and 2023 /24 years and also explains why these assumptions have been adopted. It provides a summary of the strategic objectives and offers a description of how the CFFR is consistent with the corporation’s strategic objectives. It also addresses how strategic risks are to be managed and mitigated.

The Committee endorsed the major assumptions underlying the formulation of the 2 year financial forecast. It was noted that one of the key budget assumptions made relates to the level of pay award that might be recommended to the College for the next financial year.  Following initial discussions at the Governors Strategy Day and subsequent conversations  with other Colleges and representatives from SFCA, SLT’s recommendation is to make provision for a pay award of up to 5% in 2022/23 for both teaching and operations staff, rather than 4% as first proposed. The committee agreed with this revised recommendation and was of the view that for prudent financial planning it was necessary (and affordable) to plan for 5% next year (reducing to 2% for subsequent years). The committee recognised that any lower settlement figure ultimately agreed would result in some budget flexibility during the year.   
The committee asked for the commentary to make clearer the rationale for retaining student numbers at 2760 for 2022/23 
onwards given the Post 16 expansion bid funds received (value granted £1.160m) to create additional teaching spaces and other facilities for additional learners expected. 
Financial Health:

Mr Flynn confirmed that the ESFA is to continue to formally assess the financial health of corporations based on three financial indicators taken from the finance record:

-
Solvency

-
Performance

-
Borrowing

The committee acknowledged that the commentary makes clear the college’s financial health self assessment for the following periods:

Finance Record - auto-calculation

Auto-calculation of the College Financial Health grade based on financial performance in 2020/21 gave a grade of Outstanding.  This grade is consistent with that calculated and reported to Governors during the year.

Financial Health – to July 2022

The College self-assessment of financial performance to 31st July 2022 is also a grade of Outstanding (score 290).  It has not been necessary to moderate this self-assessment grade.

Financial Health 2022/23

Given that the national funding rate for 2022/23 is now confirmed as £4,542 per student, and with the significant growth seen in student numbers to 2,760, the college expects to maintain this outstanding financial grade in 2022/23 and aims to be good or outstanding in 2023/24.

The committee agreed with the rationale behind the financial health self-assessment as also included within the commentary. 

Mr Flynn explained that the corporation is accountable for ensuring the financial viability of the college, and must regularly assess financial health, resilience and threats to insolvency, considering all relevant information. On final approval by the corporation, The CFFR will be imported into the ESFAs database for the information to be extracted and processed. The accounting officer’s declaration within the cover sheet of the database confirms that the corporation has approved the CFFR and that it supports the college’s strategic objectives. The accounting officer also confirms that the supporting commentary has been prepared with due regard to the financial planning handbook and the opening cash balances have been reconciled to bank statements.

Resolved:

· For the Corporation to approve the committee’s recommendations on the CFFR & Commentary to be submitted to the ESFA on or before 31 July 2022 as per the College Financial Planning Handbook. Submissions of documents include:

-
Outturn – year ending 31 July 2022 

-
Budget – year ending 31 July 2023

-
Forecast- year ending 31 July2024

· For the Corporation to approve the financial health recommendations on the financial self-assessment part of the CFFR for the college for 2021/22 and 2022/23.

6. Financial Regulations : Annual Review
Mr Flynn reminded the committee that the College’s Financial Regulations explain how the College meets certain financial regulations, requirements, restrictions and guidelines, aiming to maintain the integrity of the financial system.

The Financial Regulations has therefore been amended to reflect the college’s current framework and approach to financial management and control. It was acknowledged that the Financial Regulations continues to include both high level guidance in terms of the College’s Governance requirements, and also procedural detail to support decision making, clarify accountability and ensure integrity of internal controls and stewardship.

Resolved:

· For the Corporation to approve the changes to the Financial Regulations, subject to the small amendments agreed.

7. Annual Policy Reviews : 

· Fees and Charges Policy 

The Committee noted that the annual review had been undertaken the proposed amendments were agreed.

· Business Travel and Expenses Policy – Annual Review

The Committee noted that the annual review had been undertaken and again approved the amendments proposed. 

Resolved:

· For the changes to the policies to be approved.

8. BAF Assurance Review: 
· Inaccurate student data and funding claims 

The committee agreed it appropriate to re-assign green assurance to this risk. Members reported to be confident in the different levels of assurances identified. Ms Thomas and the MIS team were also thanked by the committee for the integrity of the college data in recognition of 100% accuracy rates achieved for all external data checks completed.

Resolved:

· To reassign green to the risk 

· For the Clerk to update the Master BAF

9. 
Significant Capital Schemes -  update 

Capital Project:
Ms Thomas explained that the tender process is now complete for the post-16 expansion project (modular build). Planning consent was granted with no special conditions although tender values came in higher than original estimate.

Ms Thomas confirmed that a tender panel meeting took place on 23rd May 2022 attended by:

·  AHR representatives (Ms Dietrich and Mr Brame), 

· External Governors (Mr Dawson & Mr Hosker) 

· College representative (Ms Thomas)

All three tenders have since been subject to AHRs adjudication process where their tenders, programme plans, costs, timeframes, credit record and contract limit were scrutinised. All there tenders were over projection (given the current economic climate and associated construction costs increase etc) requiring additional further funding from the college. 
After consultation with Mr Dawson ,Mr Hosker and Ms Summers (Chair of the Corporation), it was concluded that the project remains affordable and should proceed to ensure that the DfE capital grant contribution of £1.2m is received. The College contribution to the scheme will increase by £370k but this can be funded from the revenue surplus in 2021/22. The new building will be brought into use in the Autumn term. 

The College has awarded the tender to Thurstons and their tender is now going through the minute analysis by AHR and the first pre-build meeting is to be held on 27th June 2022.

Ms Thomas confirmed that the monthly returns that required by the Department for Education Post-16 Capacity Fund Team continue to be submitted accurately, to cost and on a timely basis.

Time was taken by the committee to reflect on the tendering process. It was agreed that in future it may be beneficial for HNC to be clear in tender documentation on its intentions to assess eligible tender responses to a criteria for i) programme costs, ii) quality and iii) deliverability with weighting ranges made clear. 

Other projects:

Ms Thomas appraised the committee of all other campus developments. Ms Thomas confirmed that all were  proceeding on cost and to plan, with AHR Architects and Lodestone Projects leading as required.
Planned property maintenance:

Ms Thomas advised the committee that all areas of campus condition has been assessed and reviewed in terms of décor, lighting, furniture, flooring, windows, M & E, accessibility and fire doors. All upgrades have been planned and costed and will be returned within budget and timeframe.
Resolved:

· That the report be received

· The committee wished to record all staff and governors for their time ocmmited to the tender process.
10. Health & Safety Policy review 

Ms Thomas presented the updated Health and Safety Policy to the Committee for approval. 

Ms Thomas explained that the following are objectives of this policy;

· Providing and maintaining a safe and healthy environment for all

· Individual acceptance of, and commitment to, health and safety being integral to all activities

· Ensuring the necessary information, instruction and training to competently carry out health and safety responsibilities

· Fulfilling, as a minimum, its statutory and common law duties of care

· Embedding and applying sensible health and safety risk management practices

The revisions to the policy also clarified changes to key roles responsible for Health and Safety and associated responsibilities. The committee noted that the Health & Safety Coordinator Manager, rather than the Director of Estates, now has lead responsibility for ensuring the College successfully fulfils its responsibilities in the key areas of activity. The Policy indicates that the Co-Ordinator Manager reports directly to the Director of Estates, the committee asked for the Policy to also permit for direct reporting the Vice-Principal should the nature of H&S concerns require immediate escalation to the senior leadership team. 

Resolved:

· That the proposed changes to the policy be approved, subject to the agreed amendment. 

11. ESG : Building a Strategy 
Ms Thomas explained that principles of Environmental, Social and Governance – ESG -  (rather than Corporate Social Responsibility CSR) continues to be an area of increasing importance, especially given how strongly students feel towards the green agenda. Reporting on any ESG targets are however currently voluntary and non-statutory.

Adopting a proactive ESG strategy that is aligned with the college’s objectives demonstrates to govenrors, students, parents, staff and stakeholders that sustainability, of all aspects, is however  important to HNC. It’s also recognised that the college already satisfies key areas of sustainability -  helping to reduce energy, water, and waste expenses and drive strategic resource allocation. 
Ms Thomas explained that senior leader representatives from Sixth Form Colleges are currently working collaboratively to develop a sector specific framework to inform appropriate and reasonable Environmental and Social targets which could then be benchmarked to support the creation of and delivery of an ESG strategy.

An early draft of HNC’s thinking on its approach to building an ESG strategy was therefore considered and duly welcomed by the committee. The proposed definitions for Environmental, Social and Governance (ESG) were also supported. 
Ms Thomas explained that operational E and S metrics and sustainability targets continue to be explored by the senior leaders via the SFCA working group. Relevant strategic goals are however already in place (as approved by the Corporation July 2021) that are aligned with the college’s values. The committee recognised this as being a great place to start given that, a sound basis for tracking and monitoring performance is already supported by the organisational structure and via the existing governance framework at HNC with a clear route for reporting on progress to build trust and transparency amongst stakeholders.

The Clerk advised the committee that there are currently no ‘governance’ specific targets determined by or monitored by the Corporation – specific factors that are affected by Governance include: Board Leadership, strategy and planning, risk management, compliance, talent management. 

The Clerk therefore presented the proposed Governance KPIS within the draft ESG strategy that had been structured  around the definition for the governance metric. The committee was of the view that they were specific, achievable, measureable and relevant.
It was also noted that the ESG pledges included with this initial submission clearly demonstrates the wealth of relevant initiatives which are already undertaken by the college. 

The committee asked for a further submission of the ESG strategy to be presented to the committee at its next meeting. With the view to sharing it more wider then with the corporation for feedback.
Resolved:
· That the early draft of the colleges ESG Environmental, Social and Governance (ESG) strategy be received.
· That the definitions for ESG be agreed and the proposed KPI’s for governance supported.

· For a further submission of the ESG to be presented to the F&R committee at its next meeting.

12. Self Assessment of Committee Work/Business and annual review of terms of reference (attached)
The Committee reflected upon its work throughout the academic year and agreed that it is fully covering its terms of reference. 

Members also considered how the Committee’s work has impacted/ contributed to the overall work of Governing Body during this academic year and that of the leadership of the College. Members contributed their opinions for the Clerk to insert into the committee’s self-assessment report which will be distributed to all Governors.

Resolved:

•
That the Committee has complied with its terms of reference

13. Any other Business
ONS Reclassification Review:
The Clerk advised the committee that the Office for National Statistics ONS (government department) is to carry out a review of the sector classification of FECs and SFCCs.

The ONS is to have completed its review of colleges by September 2022, and will conduct a similar review of universities in January 2023. The committee was advised that it is unclear at present as to the possible financial implications of any reclassification. However it is known that if the ONS recommends to move FECs and/or SFCs, from Private to public sector, the ESFA have will make a decision quickly. Preparatory work is therefore being undertaken by the ESFA to inform their decision making. 

As part of the preparatory work being undertaken by the ESFA, Colleges have been requested to sign a College consent letter for disclosure of lender information and to complete an excel template providing details of all college borrowing & financing arrangements as at 31 May 2022 and also details of future financing needs currently known. Submissions were required by 24.06.22.

Mr Flynn confirmed that a signed consent letter reflecting the 12 month limited period of consent (as agreed by the Audit Committee) and the data return were both submitted in advance of the deadline. 
Resolved:

· That the report be received


ESFAs Financial Statements Review 2020 to 2021:
The Clerk  advised the committee that the college had received a confirmatory letter from the ESFA that they had received and reviewed the college’s audited financial statements and assurance

returns for the year ended 31 July 2021. 
Governors noted that the ESFA are in agreement with the college’s assessment grades for outstanding financial health for 2020/21.Furthermore, the ESFA had reviewed the college’s audited financial statements, management letter and the annual report of the audit committee and have not identified any significant financial control concerns.

Resolved:

· That the letter be received


Insurance renewal declaration:

Mr Flynn advised the Committee that he had been asked by the college’s insurance company to return a signed Governors’ liability renewal declaration form. As part of the declaration the form prompts for confirmation that enquiry has been made with governors regarding a possible future claim. 
The committee confirmed that they are not aware of any circumstances or incident which may give rise to a claim but agreed it appropriate to raise the matter with the Chair of the Corporation prior to Mr Flynn signing and returning the form.

Resolved:

· To note that the F&R Committee are not aware of any circumstance or incident which may give rise to an insurance claim.

· For the Clerk to refer the matter to Linda Summers – Chair of the Corporation.

14. Learner Impact Reflection
The impact of discussions and scrutiny of the committees work in improving the outcomes and experience of all learners was considered and the following agreed:
· Financial KPIs contribute to the effective oversight of college financial performance by governors and other stakeholders and allow judgements and improvements to be made in terms of financial efficiency. 

· Assurance received that the college is able to financially support all elements of the strategic plan for the college, potentially impacting on all areas of student learning, experience and outcome. 

· The Committee agrees to the  redevelopment opportunities for the campus in order to safely accommodate growth in student numbers so as to not impact on quality of teaching and learning experience.

· Provision of performance indicator information allows Governors to see how the College will be judged by the ESFA, FE Commissioner and other stakeholders, supports effective oversight of College financial performance and allows judgements and improvements to be made in terms of financial efficiency.

· The committee continues to focus, scrutinise, challenge and support the college leadership team in sustaining and improving (where necessary) campus compliance with health and safety requirements. 

· The F&R Committee has fulfilled its delegated responsibilities.
· Critical review of annual performance ensures that the Finance Committee has fulfilled its delegated responsibilities.

· Annual review of the financial regulations assures members that the college is maintaining the integrity of its financial system to secure sustainability of the college for current and future students and staff.

· Assurance received that the college has an adequate and effective framework for governance, risk management and control and has fulfilled its statutory responsibility for ‘the effective and efficient use of resources, the solvency of the institution and the body and the safeguarding of their assets’.

· Assurance received that the college has adequate resources to continue in operational existence for the foreseeable future.

· Assurances received that the college remains compliant with regularity and propriety requirements as per the terms and conditions of funding

15. Determination of confidentiality

It was determined that the supporting papers for agenda items 5 (until approved by the Corporation) and 8 are to be determined as confidential.
16.   Date of next meeting: to be confirmed.
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